MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

 HELD ON WEDNESDAY 29th February 2012


PRESENT:




Alan Price (Chairman)


Nigel Ackerman


Robert Arnold



Michael Atlee



Tony Jones


Chris Phillips



Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


Cllr. Peter Wilcock




6 Members of the Public


2 Representatives from Strutt & Parker



141.
Apologies  Brandon Chapman, Rev. Canon Chris Bishop 
142.
Minutes of the Meeting of 18th January 2012 These had been circulated and approved and were signed by the Chairman as a true record.   

143. 
Declaration of Interest  Robert Arnold declared an interest in item 20C on the Agenda, being the owner of the property.
144. 
Public Participation  Mr John McLarty introduced himself as a planning consultant for Strutt and Parker, based in Chelmsford, and also introduced Mr. Liam Aggett of the Cambridge Office of Strutt & Parker.  He said they were attending  the meeting to talk about affordable housing in the village.  They advised that they had met Moira Groborz of English Rural Housing the previous day.  Having spoken to Chris Moor some time ago, they wished to reignite discussions and move forward on the Coney Acre site.  He confirmed he had been in discussion with Andrew Taylor of UDC who has been pro-active and was aware that the LDF consultation had a Monday deadline for site proposals.  He said the landowners were looking at the Estate in the light of new planning systems and want to understand if the development of Coney Acre is still the aspirations of the PC and the community, or whether there is a need to re-establish their wishes.  He said Strutt & Parker are keen to talk to rural housing providers but need to talk to the village first and therefore would like feedback from the PC.

AP confirmed that over time the PC had been looking at different schemes with Strutts to provide affordable housing on the Coney Acre site.  He said that this was one of two sites within the SHLAA, QUE5 and QUE6, which were considered suitable.  From the point of view of the village, QUE6 was favoured but Strutt & Parker had either changed their minds or were overruled.  The last suggestion put forward through Chris Moor when she was at ERH, was to consider a mix between market and affordable homes. Strutt & Parker had said it would like houses for its workforce.  Chris Moor then retired and the dialogue ceased and, for whatever reasons, ERH stopped development work.  He also pointed out two further complications, firstly the District Council’s definition of affordable is that it is to be used and rented by their customers, whereas the PC wants homes for local people who live here and want to stay in the village.  Secondly, an application for development on QUE5 has been submitted which does not include affordable homes as the number has been brought down to 14.  The PC has said it cannot support the QUE5 application in its present form and this could mean the affordable housing could be shared between the 2 sites.  AP said he is happy to enter further discussion.
Mr. McLarty said a housing needs survey had identified a need for 19 affordable homes, half of which could be appropriate for Coney Acre.  He said the Estate is looking for 4 properties and 2-4 private homes to make it work.  He expressed the desire to deliver the right package and said Strutt & Parker is keen to work with Parish Councils that want to see things happen.  He said UDC is willing to talk to Strutt & Parker who are committed to being involved and are working on clear instructions from the Estate.  He said he intends to talk to UDC and then revert to the PC with plans.  AP said he would first like to meet outside of a PC meeting and then put formal plans to a PC meeting.    
NA pointed out that he had spoken to Harry Baines in the past who had said the Estate would not sell land for development, so he therefore felt it encouraging that the policy has now changed.  Mr. McLarty confirmed this and said he felt it important to start discussions in the right way.

Cllr. Wilcock said he was one of the first people to deal with Chris Moor, ERH, and was aware of the previous position with Strutts.  He also said there is no reason why something cannot be achieved under the existing policies and this would be welcomed by UDC.
AP pointed out that the PC had never looked at 19 affordable homes, probably 10, but it was likely that Moira Groborz would want to conduct another survey.

Mr. McLarty thanked the PC for their attention and confirmed he will revert with further information. 
145.
Finance 
The Clerk reported the following outgoings and payments to be authorised:
Payments since last meeting:

EON Direct Debit  



                                          42.49   

Clerk’s Salary






   
  290.93

Cheques to be authorised

UDC – Skip Hire



465.60

UDC – Election Charges



105.06

Q& R Village |Hall – Hire Charges



191.75

Clerk’s Salary



290.93








    
         1,053.34

EON Payment







    42.49

                                                 

Total Payments





    
      £1,429.25    

   
                      

Lloyds current account balance at last meeting

     £13,994.96

Halifax savings account balance

  
         
       £4,447.03





         

     £18,441.99

Less total payments




         1,429.25
Total funds available
 

                         £17,012.74

The Meeting authorised the payment of the cheques listed above
146. 
Donation to churches 
The Clerk reported that the last donation to the Churches had been £500 in February 2011.  Having seen the subject on the Agenda, Gavin Lord had sent an e-mail thanking the PC for their support in prior years.  AP suggested that this year’s donation should be increased.  TJ enquired as to whether a fund has been started for the repair of the tower on Quendon Church.  RA said that a series of fundraising events was being arranged and an application for a grant was also being made.  NA asked if the church had considered a budget for the project rather than raising funds on spec.  RA said this would be appropriate if more regular donors were available but income is small and the church struggles to pay its overheads.  NA said the general perception is that the Church is a wealthy body so that may affect donations.  RA confirmed the Church owns a considerable amount of property but parish churches do not receive a lot of cash.

CP asked how much Friends of Quendon & Rickling are trying to raise for the restoration and MA said he believed this to be in excess of £30K.  The last work on the tower took place about 6 years ago but it has suffered from the elements and it is known that woodpeckers cause considerable damage.  It is unfortunate that there is no money available for a rolling repair programme.

TJ suggested that some of the donation of the PC should be put to the restoration fund and it was agreed that a donation of £750 would be made, £500 of which is to be specifically towards the restoration of the tower. 
147. 
Correspondence  Rev. Canon Chris Bishop had asked how many people would be attending the Backs and Bacon Butties Churchyard Clearing event to be held on 10th March.  4 Councillors (MA. RA, AP and CP) said they would attend.  
148. 
A complaint had been received by the Clerk regarding the advertising sign for the Cricketer’s Pub, erected on the Village Hall signpost. This had been circulated to the Councillors and a copy sent to the Secretary of the Village Hall Committee.  The Clerk reported that she had also been contacted that day by one of the UDC Enforcement Staff who had asked for the name of the person responsible for the Village Hall.  The representative said she would be contacting the Village Hall Committee to inform them that the sign is a breach of planning regulations and issue instructions for its removal within 7 days otherwise further action would be taken.  She advised that the fine could be up to £2,500.  MA said the pub had already received a letter from UDC, and he had spoken to UDC earlier in the day.  He also said that the owner of the pub was obtaining forms to seek planning permission but he would liaise further with him. 

149.
Following the Councillors expressing a desire to take up the offer from Essex Air Ambulance to visit the aircraft, the Clerk reported she had contacted EAA and had received possible dates for the visit which had been circulated to the Councillors.   Once everyone has given their preferred dates she will revert back to EAA arrange the visit.
150.
Details of Councillor Training Day 2 had been received.  It was suggested that CP and BC attend as they had completed Day 1 last year, and it was agreed the Clerk would arrange the booking for this once BC returns from holiday and confirms his availability.
151.
The Clerk had received details of an on-line Ordinance Survey Mapping Facility (PSMA) and it was agreed she would forward details for the Councillors to look at.

152.   Code of Conduct  Mr. Perry’s letter and UDC’s draft Code of Conduct had been circulated.  It was agreed that Members’ Interests should be shown on Q&R’s own website.  However, RA pointed out that the draft UDC Code of Conduct was difficult to comment on as there are a number of gaps still to be filled in.  CP said there is a need to clarify exactly what interests are to be declared.  AP said the interests relate to property and business but it was noted that the new legislation also refers to interests of spouses/partners.   There were no comments on the draft sent by Mr. Perry but it was agreed that the Clerk should re-send the documents and the Councillors should look at them in more detail before the next meeting.  
153. 
Affordable Housing    AP  said he had nothing further to report and the matter would be pursued in the light of the presentation given by Strutt & Parker.
154.
Village Plan  MA said that with some of the Steering Group members away, there had been no further progress.   The flyers have gone out but nothing further would be done until the next meeting which will be scheduled once all the Group members are back from holiday.  NA asked if there is a deadline.  MA confirmed there isn’t and advised that the Steering Committee is moving forward slowly and carefully to avoid errors.
155.
Big Society Fund TJ had attended the allocation meeting on 16th February 2012 and had circulated an e-mail to the Councillors detailing the decisions.  He confirmed 16 organisations had applied for a total of £163,843 and from the£66,600 available, 4 organisations received nothing.  NA asked what the distributed funds were given for and was informed that there were a wide variety of applications including playgrounds and  village halls.  It was suggested that the Village Hall Committee put in an application for the next round of funding. 
156.
Emergency Plan  AP had reviewed the draft sent by TJ and said it looked fine but was still missing some telephone numbers.  TJ confirmed he is in the processing of finding these and will update. 
157.
Grounds Maintenance The Clerk had received a quotation from Hilberys for this year’s grass cutting.  Hilberys had suggested strimming around the posts and the trees on the Green twice per month in the growing season (£50 per cut), two cuts per month for the grass triangle at Rickling Church (£40 per cut) and the verge along the B1383 to be cut as required at a cost of £40.  (all prices ex VAT).  The figure included in the budget for 2012 was £1,200.  It was agreed that the Clerk would contact Hilberys and accept the quotation for the work to start in April, on the understanding that discretion will be used to assess the frequency of cuts during the growing season which is dependent upon weather conditions. 
158.
Street Lighting 
The Clerk had received a report from A&J Lighting advising which lamps in the Parish are most in need of repair.  A&J had confirmed that the price of the replacement lamps would be the same as last year (£299 ex VAT  for the latern and £89 ex VAT for the bracket).  The lamps will be 35w CDMT Metal Halide (White Light), thus reducing wattage by 55w per lamp.  (Existing lamps are 80w MBF).  The amount allocated from the New Homes Bonus is £6,095.  To replace 5 lamps would cost £1,940 ex VAT and to replace six would cost £2,328 ex VAT.  It was agreed that the Clerk should instruct A&J to proceed with replacing 6 of the lamps in the worst condition and the balance of the cost will be paid from parish funds. TJ suggested writing to EON once the new energy saving lamps have been installed to see if there would be any reduction to the electricity charge. 
MA said he had received a complaint from one of the residents of Hallfield saying that one of the lamps is shining directly into his bedroom.  It was confirmed that tape had been placed over a lamp in Coney Acre to avert a similar problem but the streetlights in Hallfield are the responsibility of ECC, not the PC, and therefore the resident concerned should be advised to approach Essex Highways.
159.
Defibrillator  CP advised that he had been in contact with Community Heartbeat and the main decision to be taken at the moment is the location for the defibrillator.  The two locations discussed had been the telephone box at Coney Acre or the Village Hall.
CP had been informed that BT intend to remove the telephone box before August of this year and therefore action would have to be taken soon if it is to be adopted for use.  TJ noted that it has been vandalised again and has broken windows.  CP noted the telephone line is, however, still working.
The meeting was advised that there is no power to the porch on the village hall and the door from the porch is sealed with the kitchen units behind it.  This was not considered an insurmountable problem but should be borne in mind.
AP said he had had earlier discussions with CP and they considered the need for a defibrillator is most likely to come from the B1383 (potential road accidents) and the village hall is a well-known and obvious landmark so would probably be the preferable site.  The defibrillator would not necessarily have to be in the porch, if agreed, it could be on the outside of the village hall.

It was confirmed that the Village Hall Committee had given their “in principle” agreement to siting the unit at the Hall.  CP will follow up with Community Heartbeat. 
160.
VAS  AP advised that he had contacted Highways concerning the purchase of a VAS for the B1383 at the northern end of the village.  After exchanges of e-mails and telephone calls he had been advised that the delay has been partly caused by the need to re-assess needs after the loss of departmental funding.  It has now been confirmed that Highways is now dealing with the request and will revert.

TJ said he had noted the island in the road at Newport which, presumably, is a traffic calming measure.  AP said this had been suggested for Quendon some time ago but he had been told that the road is too narrow.  It was felt that at the point of the island in Newport the road is probably of similar width and AP said he will raise the matter again.
161.
Projector  CP advised that he had identified a suitable model and had  hoped to be able to arrange for a demonstration that evening but the supplier was out of stock.  He hopes that they will have re-stocked and have one available for demonstration at the next meeting.     

162.
Grit Bins  During the early February snowfall the Clerk had received a call from a resident in Coney Acre asking whether the PC had subscribed to the UDC Grit Bin scheme as she felt the roads/pavements in Coney Acre were very dangerous.  AP went to see the lady concerned to discuss the situation and he agreed with her that, if approved, there is no reason why a grit bit could not be sited on the land in front of the bungalows (nos. 25-31).  It was agreed that AP will ask UDC for permission to site a bin on, what is believed to be, their land and, if permission is granted, a bin will be purchased. 
163.  
Queen’s Diamond Jubilee  MA advised that he has spoken with the owners of the Cricketers and they will be taking over the organisation of a celebratory event.

164.
Planning

a)
 Applications

i) UTT/2364/11/OP Outline Proposal for Land to East of Foxley House
AP confirmed that the Committee Date for the application has been delayed due to problems with the on-line access statement.
AP reiterated concerns regarding the size of the gift of land that is proposed as a sweetener for the development of the site.  It does not appear to be large enough to accommodate plans for expansion of the school (2 extra rooms) nor is it suitable for a playground.  Furthermore, the Head, Mrs. O’Brien, feels that if the school has to pay for the path, then having the land is not worthwhile.  This is one of the reasons for the PC not supporting the application in its present form.

AP also said it is important that people respond to the LDC Framework Consultation.
b)   
Decisions 
i) UTT/0053/12/CLP 2 Greys Hollow, Rickling  Single storey rear extension 
Refused

It was noted that on the UDC website it is shown that a revised application has been submitted but this had not yet been received by the Clerk

c)   
Trees
UTT/0189/TCA Talbots, Cambridge Road, Quendon 

Fell one  cherry tree

No objection
d)       UDC – Breach of Planning There was nothing to report
164.  Agenda items for the next meeting 28th March 2012 BC had sent an e-mail requesting that Neighbourhood Planning, Community Skip and Village Signs be put on the agenda.  NA requested there be an update on Footpaths.

The meeting closed at 8.55 p.m.
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